WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 2nd March 2020

Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 2nd March at 7.00 pm
PRESENT: Councillor J Lloyd (Mayor), 

Councillors M Lithgow, M McGuffie, A Govier, S Pringle-Kosikowsky, D Bradley, V Stock-Williams, J Thorne, J Hunt, C Booth, W Battishill, R Henley, M Barr.
Kathryn Hemensley (Town Clerk)

Annette Kirk (Deputy Clerk)

There were 10 members of the public present and 3 members of the press.
229. Welcome and Introductions

Councillor Janet Lloyd opened the meeting, with a welcome to guests and round-the room introduction of Councillors and Somerset County Council representatives – Councillor David Fothergill (Leader of the Council) and his colleague Carlton Brand.
The Mayor commenced the meeting with a verbal tribute to Mr Ray Hitchcock who had recently passed away. Ray was known to many Councillors and had been involved in many activities in the town, as well as being a leading light in setting up the Twinning Societies. His significant contribution to the town had achieved so much and the Council’s appreciation and respect was marked with one minute’s silence.
230. Apologies

Apologies for non-attendance were given and accepted from Councillors N Smith and N Powell-Brace.
231.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Councillors Govier, Lithgow, Lloyd, and Stock-Williams declared personal interests as members of Somerset West and Taunton Council.
Councillors Thorne, Govier and Hunt declared personal interests as members of Somerset County Council.
Councillor Lloyd declared a personal interest relating to the invoices from MTMIT at agenda item 15 ‘Accounts for payment’, being a customer of MTMIT, the Council’s IT consultant.
Councillor Thorne declared a personal interest relating to the invoices from MTMIT at agenda item 15 ‘Payment of Accounts’, being a customer and personal friend of MTMIT the Council’s IT consultant. He also declared a prejudicial interest in item 4 on the Clerk’s report as he had received a paid commission from the IT consultant to write and source a range of articles for the new website.
232. MINUTES
Councillors approved the minutes of February’s Planning and Council meetings as a true and accurate record of proceedings, with the Mayor signing the minutes to this effect.

233. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 
A report of the Mayor’s engagement(s) for the previous month had been circulated, with the focus being on the Mayor’s civic trip to Wellingtons’ Twin Town, Torres Vedras during its world-famous carnival. As well as enjoying the celebrations the Mayor had learned lots about the town and the Duke of Wellington.
The Mayor had also represented the Council by attending Ray Hitchcock’s funeral, along with other Councillors.

234. POLICE REPORT

Sharon Baker, Police Partnership Officer, presented the police report, which was for February despite referring to December. There had been 211 calls to the police for the month (80 to the 999 number and 141 to 101). This was below average. Only 1 call had related to the park and only 4 had related to youth anti-social behaviour.
Sharon reported a good turnout at the recent Wacky Wednesday event, and that the drugs bus visit to Court Fields school on 28th February had been highly successful.

The police would be promoting their activities and initiatives in the Council’s pop-up shop in week commencing 13th April.

Sharon advised she would be taking up a new role at the end of the month following a recent promotion. Councillors offered a vote of thanks for the excellent service Sharon had given to the town.

Councillor Lloyd remarked on recent thefts of roof lead from local churches. The police were posting relevant information on Social Media.

Councillor Stock-Williams asked if the police might prepare some FAQ’s for churches regarding possible theft of roof lead, noting that lack of a roof alarm might invalidate insurance.

235. CLERK’S REPORT
The report had been previously circulated to Councillors, with the Clerk providing a verbal report on the current Assistant Clerk recruitment. There had been 9 applicants of which 1 was withdrawn, and 4 applicants short-listed for interview on Wednesday 4th March.
Time-constraints had meant there had been no progress with the potential option appraisal of the Longforth Road public conveniences.
The new website was on schedule for launch at the end of the month and the IT consultant would be meeting with staff on Monday 9th March to start dropping in information.
Councillors were reminded that their photograph and short biographies were now needed for the website.

Councillor Thorne left the meeting.

236. CONSIDERATION OF A UNITARY AUTHORITY FOR SOMERSET

Councillor David Fothergill, Leader of Somerset County Council gave a presentation concerning the creation of a possible Unitary Authority for Somerset. This was followed by a question and answer session. A separate report is attached.

237. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a) Phil Cookson addressed Councillors regarding the current Somerset West and Taunton Council Local Plan 2040. He stated that SWT will be identifying sites for development and this would be the only chance within the next decade for the Council to contribute to the plan through the consultation process. Having planning experience, Phil offered his services should the Council wish to co-opt him onto the Neighbourhood Plan Working Party, or in any other way he could be of assistance.
(b) Isabel Ward notified the Councillors of the forthcoming Wellington in Bloom (WIB) Annual General Meeting on Wednesday 4th March. Darren Hill would be attending. He had asked WIB to support being part of South West in Bloom this year, and would be scoping out the town’s floral displays for the year ahead. Isabel referred to the town drains needing clearing and the running water down Mantle street year after year.
Councillor Govier read out an email from Somerset County Council referring to the drain clearing regime. He would forward this to Isabel and to Councillors via the Clerk.

(c) John Hitchens spoke about the recent Payton Road closure order. Residents had received no warning signs. He challenged the need for closing the road for 3 weeks and suggested traffic lights would be a better option. He also referred to the misnaming of some roads on internet maps.
Councillor Hunt explained that power companies often book a 3-week slot with highways even if the work is only planned for 3 days.

Councillor Govier advised the meeting of his understanding that the works are now on hold, and that Town Councillors do not get any additional notice of road closures than members of the public.

(d) Anthony Dukes referred to the Payton Road closure and how little information was on the Travel Somerset website. For example he’d seen contractors’ signs about road resurfacing but this also had not been on the Travel Somerset website.
(e) Christine Salter told Councillors that Churches Together would be running the Howard Road fun day for the 8th year later in the year. It would as usual be a free event, and had always received positive feedback from children and parents attending.
(f) Dave Mitton spoke about Beating of the Bounds  - an old tradition which he had revived as a Wellington Town Councillor in 2012. This had been repeated in 2016 and was usually a 4-yearly event. Dave would be happy to lead the ceremony again later this year on the proviso that Councillors would attend.
Dave told of the success of the current Committee who run the Community Centre in turning around what was a failing facility back in 2012. They group had been able to decorate right through – with the support of some funding from Wellington Town Council – and to build up funds. The Committee were hoping to recruit additional volunteers and invited as many people as possible to join their Annual General Meeting on 2 April at 6pm.
The Clerk advised that staff would be pleased to promote any Community Centre events via the Council’s Community Notice Board.

Cllr Thorne re-entered the meeting.

Councillors Govier and Henley left the meeting.

238. GRANT APPLICATIONS
(a) Churches Together in Wellington

An application for a £250 grant had been received from Churches Together in Wellington (CTW). Each year CTW put on a Fun day for residents in and around Howard Road, the idea being for the community to come together and share in some fun activities. Additional funding of £300 towards the overall cost of approximately £600 had been requested from the Taunton Deane Residents’ Community Fund.  Councillors agreed it very worthwhile event which was very well received by both residents and their families. 

RECOMMENDED to grant the full award in the sum of £250.00

239. ADOPTION OF THE GENERAL POWER OF COMPETENCE

Having read the briefing paper circulated with the agenda, and noting that the eligibility criteria were met:- 

RESOLVED to adopt the General Power of Competence.
240. SOMERSET WEST AND TAUNTON LOCAL PLAN 2040 CONSULTATION
The Mayor advised that there had been no response from SWT concerning the Town Council’s feedback about the public consultation events.

It was clarified that the deadline for consultation feedback was 13th March. All Councillors were to pass their feedback to the Clerk by noon on Wednesday 11th March. Responses would be collated and submitted on behalf of the Council collectively.
241. REPORTS BACK FROM COMMITTEES AND OUTSIDE BODIES
(a) Staffing and Resources Committee (S&R)

The S&R Committee had met on 12th February, chaired by Councillor Lloyd. The Committee had recommended to adopt the revised Job Descriptions for the Clerk/Responsible Financial Officer post and the Deputy and Assistant Clerk roles. This and other recommendations had received formal resolution via a written vote due to severely tight time constraints.
The Committee had also recommended to follow up action in relation to a possible Option Appraisal for a refurbishment of the Longforth Road public conveniences. Further details, when known would be circulated by the Clerk
(b) Neighbourhood Plan Working Group
The group had met on 24th February when Steve Altria had attended as a guest and had set out the process of his Council’s making of a Neighbourhood Plan. The Working Group were now reflecting on the presentation and whether to proceed. A decision would be taken at the next meeting to be arranged by the Clerk.
(c) Environment and Open Spaces Committee (EOS)
The EOS Committee had met on 25th February. Councillor Lloyd had acted as Chair and gave a verbal summary of the meeting. The volunteer Public Path Liaison Officers and footpath volunteers had attended and were delighted to report that all footpaths had been walked and checked. Representatives from WAG (Wellington action group for dogs) had also attended the meeting and the Committee had pledged to consider ways of working with partner and community organisations to try and tackle problems with dogs and fouling. Members of Transition town had also joined the meeting to speak on the Climate emergency among other issues. The Committee’s recommendation was presented:-
RESOLVED to adopt the public bench at Chelston which was a memorial bench to former workers at the Co-op depot. The Town Council would maintain this until advising otherwise.
Positive feedback concerning the Community Payback team’s contribution to maintaining several local footpaths was noted.
(d) Devon and Somerset Metro Group

Councillor Barr advised that he would reserve his update to the later (confidential) section of the meeting.
242. INCOME AND EXPENDITURE TO 31st JANUARY 2020
RESOLVED to note and agree the bank reconciliation at 31st January 2020 as circulated to councillors and presented to the meeting.
243. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
Councillor Lloyd declared a prejudicial interest in item (aa) and left the room whilst Councillors debated how much of her expenses to pay.  Councillor Lithgow, Deputy Mayor, chaired meeting whilst the mayor was absent.  
RECOMMENDED to pay the full amount of mayor’s expenses as claimed.  Councillor Lloyd re-entered the room and was re-instated as chair of meeting.

RECOMMENDED that the following accounts be paid:-
(a)  Net staff salaries – £4,582.37 – February 2020 salaries

(b)  HMRC - £2,122-62 – February 2020 deductions

(c)  Somerset County Council - £1,528.06 – Superannuation for Clerk

(d)  Somerset County Council – NIL - pension deficit fund – fully paid

(e)  MTMIT - £90.00 – Email hosting March

(f)   MTMIT - £250.00 – IT support retainer March

(g)  Chess - £100.26 – telephone and broadband 31st January 2020 – monthly DD

(h)  Sage - £44.10 – monthly DD for payroll package - March

(g) Jobseekers Recruitment Services - £465.48 – Asst Clerk Wages – 27/1/20 to 02/02/20 

(h) Jobseekers Recruitment Services - £496.51 – Asst Clerk Wages – 03/02/20 to 09/02/20 

(i) Jobseekers Recruitment Services - £496.51  – Asst Clerk Wages – 10/2/20 to 16/02/20

(j) SALC – £85.00  Training – The Essential Clerk on 5th Feb 2020 – Annette Kirk

(k) EDF Energy - £115.17 – Electric bill re: Lighting, Rackfield*

(l) Idverde - £4,765.12 – Quarterly charge for Community Warden

(m) AIS  - £120.96 – Chamber & Office Cleaning. Period 13th Jan to 7th Feb 2020

(n) Annette Kirk - £29.70 – 41 miles travel expenses 

(o) Water2Business - £250.09 – Water Bill re: Longforth Road Toilets 

(p) Montaz Engineering Sol Ltd - £225.95 – 3 Leaf Blowers:Full service/safety check/repairs

(q) British Gas – £204.34 – Public Conveniences, Longforth Road, Wellington **

(r) Kent Surrey & Sussex CRC- £36.00 – Community Payback contribution
(s) Zurich Municipal - £55.08 – Insuring Mayor & Consort’s chains for Torres Vedras visit

(t) SALC - £30.00 – Responding to Planning Application Training 13th Feb 2020 (Cllr Smith)
(u) RW Gale Ltd – £2,664.00 – tarmacking footpath at Crosslands (credit of £1250 to follow from SCC)

(v) Information Commissioners Office - £40.00 – Annual Data Protection Fee
(w) CAB - £3,000 as agreed as part of their 3 year levy agreement

(x) Jobseekers  Recruitment Services - £2,280 – Commission Fee for taking on Annette Kirk

(y) Viking - £92.29 – Stationary

(z) SWT - £678.00 – Repair to Longforth Road Toilets after Fire

(aa) Janet Lloyd - £170.09 – Travel and Overweight Baggage Expenses

(ab) Citizen’s Advice Bureau - £3,000 – Year 3 (2019 – 2020)

* EDF Energy £115.17 – electric bill re: lighting, Rackfield UM5 1SS - paid by cheque on 7/02/20

** British Gas - £204.34 – Public Convenience, Longforth Road, Wellington. Period 2nd November 2019 to 1st February 2020. Paid by BACs 10th Feb 2020

Section 137 Expenditure 

(ac) Transition Town - £5.70 – Pop Up Shop – Deposit refund minus electric usage
(ad) HT Perrys - £500 -  Pop up shop rental for March 2020

(ae) Exmoor Ponies –  £9.13 -Pop Up Shop – Deposit refund minus electric usage

(af) National Trust – £38.49 - Pop Up Shop – Deposit refund minus electric usage

(ag) British Gas – £48.80 – Electric Bill for February 2020

(ah) Nancy Powell-Brace - £41.65 – Reimbursement for payments to British Gas for electric usage

Councillors once again noted the exuberant cost of the street lighting at Rackfield.  The Clerk explained that because it was an unmetered supply, opportunities to negotiate alternative contracts were very few and far between
244. EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC
In accordance with Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 Section1 (2):-
RESOLVED to exclude the press and public from the meeting to enable discussion of confidential items relating to:
(a) Staffing issues relating to an individual

(b) Confidential matters relating to the Devon and Somerset Metro Group.

Councillor Lithgow requested that the minutes show that he had voted against the exclusion of the press and public as he did not accept the need for a confidential item regarding the Devon and Somerset Metro Group.
This section of the meeting ended at 8.45 pm.
.........................................

Councillor Janet Lloyd
Mayor
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